
 

 

 
Gig Harbor 

City Council Meeting 
 
 

October 10, 2011 
 5:30 p.m. 



AGENDA FOR 
GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
Monday, October 10, 2011 – 5:30 p.m.  

CALL TO ORDER: 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of Sept. 26, 2011. 
2. Receive and File: a) Parks Commission Minutes – Sept. 14th; b) Council Worksession Minutes 

- September 19th; c) City Council Retreat Minutes – Sept. 23rd. 
3. Appointment to Parks Commission. 
4. Resolution No. 875 – Surplus Equipment. 
5. Resolution No. 876 – In Support of Acceptance of Bronze Statue at Maritime Pier. 
6. Eddon Beach Restoration Wetland Delineation Contract.  
7. Maritime Pier Amendment to the Biological Evaluation Contract. 
8. Donkey Creek Improvement Project Final Design and Permitting Contract. 
9. Approval of Payment of Bills for Oct 10, 2011: Checks #67959 through #68080 in the amount 

of $396,965.41. 
10. Approval of Payroll for the month of September: Checks #6239 through #6354 in the amount of 

$307,160.98. 
 

PRESENTATIONS: 
1. Life Saving Award – Officer Chet Dennis. 
2. Presentation of the Military Covenant Charter to the Mayor and Council – Col. L Norwood. 
3. Peninsula School District – Support for KGHP Radio Station. 

 
OLD BUSINESS: 

1. Second Reading of Ordinance – Fire Sprinkler Code Amendment. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:    

1. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – Land Use Permit Extensions. 
2. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance - Sutherland / Prentice Street Vacation – 

Brown. 
3. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance - Harborview Drive for Viewpoint Short Plat. 
4. Public Hearing and Resolution No. 877 - Support of Pierce County Proposition 1: South Sound 

9-1-1 System. 
 
STAFF REPORT:     HBZ 5-yr Project Plan and 30-yr Project List Amendment. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
Mayor presents the 2012 Proposed Budget. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 
Operations & Public Projects: Thu. Oct. 20th at 3:00 p.m. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  For the purpose of discussing pending litigation per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i), 
property acquisition per RCW 42.30.110(1)(b) and Guild Negotiations per RCW 42.30.140(4)(a). 
 
ADJOURN: 
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MINUTES OF GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING – SEPTEMBER 12, 2011 
 

PRESENT:   Councilmembers Young, Conan, Malich, Payne, and Kadzik. 
Councilmember Franich acted as Mayor Pro Tem in Mayor Hunter’s absence. 
 
CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Franich announced that New Business Item No. 2, Public Hearing on 
Retail Building Size in the C-1 Zoning District was cancelled because the proponent had 
withdrawn the application. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of September 12, 2011. 
2. Liquor License Action: a) Renewals: Fred Meyer #601; Harvester Restaurant; 

and QFC #864. 
3. Receive and File: Gig Harbor Historical Waterfront Association - 3rd Quarter 

Report. 
4. Lodging Tax Advisory Committee Membership Changes. 
5. 2011 Water Main Improvement and Replacement Project Permit Execution – 

Tacoma Public Utilities 
6. Voting Center Agreement with Pierce County Elections. 
7. Resolution – Rejecting Bid from Pacific Pile and Marine, L.P. for the Skansie Net 

Shed Pier Restoration Project. 
8. Washington State Military Homeland Security Grant Agreement – E12-080. 
9. Resolution – Rejecting Bid from Garcia-Tucker Associates, LLC for the Stanich 

Lane / Judson Street Pedestrian Improvement Project. 
10. Stanich Lane / Judson Street Pedestrian Improvement Project Construction 

Contract and Materials Testing Contract. 
11. Approval of Payment of Bills for September 26, 2011: Checks #67864 through 

#67958 in the amount of $1,724,270.04. 
 
 MOTION: Move to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented. 
 Ekberg / Conan – unanimously approved. 

 
PRESENTATIONS:     Outstanding Wastewater Treatment Plant Award. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Franich announced that the city has received this award five years in a 
row. He praised Darrel Winans and the WWTP Crew because they won the award even 
though the new treatment plant was under construction. 
 
WWTP Supervisor Darrel Winans called introduced members of the crew present: Joe 
Pominville, Norine Landon, and Matthew Quinlisk. He praised his entire crew for their 
hard work and dedication calling them an outstanding group of individuals who all work 
to achieve these goals. 

Consent Agenda - 1
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City Administrator Rob Karlinsey added that even though the city has received the 
award for five years, it is far from routine. He said that many other treatment plants do 
not get this award which shows what an elite group of workers are at the plant. 
 
OLD BUSINESS:  None scheduled. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:    

1. Cushman Trail Federal TCSP Grant.  Senior Engineer Emily Appleton presented 
the background for this grant application to complete the Cushman Trail and explained 
the three options available to Council. Ms. Appleton explained that approving the 
agreement would reserve the city’s rights and allow staff to move forward with a 
reduced scope of work. She stressed that this would be discussed during the 2012 
budget and at any time Council could decide not to move forward with funding and the 
grant could be withdrawn. 
 
Councilmembers discussed the cost of the project and whether the city should commit 
to the project during these economic times.  It was decided to approve the agreement 
as a placeholder and discuss this further during the budget process. 
 

 MOTION: Move to review and approve the Local Agency Guidelines Funding 
Agreement to use Federal Highway Administration funds for the 
Cushman Trail Phase 3 project and authorize the staff to pursue a scope 
change with FHWA. 

  Ekberg / Conan – unanimously approved. 
 

1. Public Hearing CANCELLED – Retail Building Size in the C-1 Zoning District – 
WITHDRAWN BY APPLICANT. 

 
2. Interim Ordinance Implementing FEMA Option #3 – Permit-by-Permit 

Demonstration of Compliance under the Endangered Species Act.  City Attorney Angela 
Belbeck presented the background information for this ordinance adopting interim 
development regulations relating to development in the flood hazard and buffer areas 
that would allow the city to remain eligible for the National Flood Insurance Program. 
She addressed Council questions and explained the need to declare this an emergency 
and adopt the interim regulations immediately. 

 
 MOTION: Move to adopt Ordinance No. 1223, declaring an emergency and 

adopting interim development regulations relating to development in the 
flood hazard and buffer areas to take effect immediately. 

  Ekberg / Young – five voted in favor. Councilmembers Franich and 
Malich voted no. 

 
STAFF REPORT:   None. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None. 

Consent Agenda - 1
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MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
 
Councilmember Malich asked for clarification on the regulations for charity collection 
boxes. Tom Dolan said he would send out an e-mail with the appropriate zoning code 
citation. 
 
Michael Perrow – PO Box 1266, Gig Harbor.  Mr. Perrow responded that there four 
collection entities in the city; three that are charitable organizations: Goodwill, Books for 
Charity, and ARC, but the fourth, US Again is a private organization and should be 
required to have a business license. Their collection sites are located at the Finholm 
District and at Patterson’s Fruit Stand. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 

1. City Council / Parks Commission Joint Meeting: Wed. Oct 5th at 5:30 p.m. 
2. Lodging Tax Advisory Committee: Thu. Oct. 6th at 8:30 a.m. 
3. Planning / Building Committee: Fri. Oct 7th at 2:30 p.m. 
4. Intergovernmental Affairs Committee: Mon. Oct 10th at 4:30 p.m. 
5. Operations and Public Projects Committee: Thu. Oct. 20th at 3:00 p.m. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: For the purpose of discussion pending litigation per RCW 
42.30.110(1)(i) and property acquisition per RCW 42.30.110(b). 
 
MOTION: Move to adjourn to Executive Session at 6:25 p.m. for approximately 30 

minutes for the purpose of discussion pending litigation per RCW 
42.30.110(1)(i) and property acquisition per RCW 42.30.110(b). 

 Payne / Young – unanimously approved. 
 
MOTION: Move to return to regular session at 6:55 p.m. 
 Kadzik / Conan – unanimously approved. 
 
ADJOURN: 
 
 MOTION:  Move to adjourn at 6:55 p.m. 

  Kadzik / Conan – unanimously approved.                

      CD recorder utilized:  Tracks 1002 – 1017 

 
                                                                                 
                                                                                                                          
Jim Franich, Mayor Pro Tem   Molly Towslee, City Clerk 

Consent Agenda - 1
Page 3 of 3



CITY OF GIG HARBOR 
COMMITTEE OUTLINE MINUTES 

 
Parks Commission 

 
Date: September 14, 2011______________        Time:  5:30 p.m.        Location: Community Rooms A&B          Scribe:_Terri Reed 
 
Commission Members and Staff Present: Commissioners Nick Tarabochia, Michael Perrow, Robyn Denson and Emily Cross; 
Staff Members: Rob Karlinsey, City Administrator, Lita Dawn Stanton, Special Projects Coordinator, Marco Malich, Public Works 
Superintendent and Terri Reed, Community Development Assistant.  
 
Others Present: ________________________________________________________________  
 

Page 1 
 

Topic / Agenda Item Main Points Discussed Recommendation/Action 
Follow-up (if needed) 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 

Approval of June 1, 2011 Meeting Minutes MOTION: Move to approve June 1, 2011 
minutes as presented. 
 
Denson / Cross - unanimously approved. 

OLD BUSINESS:   
     Eddon Boat Park Update Lita Dawn Stanton reviewed the draft wording 

for a new sign at Eddon Boat Park that will list 
the park’s current amenities. 
 
Commission member Perrow asked that the 
name of the park be added and that there be 
only one sign for the entire park. 
 
Lita Dawn Stanton explained that the first 
meeting with the consultant working on the 
beach restoration project was held on 
September 14, 2011.   

Staff will bring back draft conceptual design for 
the beach project to Parks Commission for 
review and input after initial staff comments 
have been incorporated. 

     Crescent Creek Park Playground Update Stephanie Payne gave an update on the 
project and the fundraising committee’s 
progress.  The group will soon be presenting 
the concept to the Fishermen Club.  Website 
and Facebook pages are under design.  The 
names of “Playzone at City Park” and 
“Maritime Playzone” have been suggested.  
The group will be handing out project 

Submit any ideas for the website name by 
September 16, 2011. 



 
           
          Topic / Agenda Item                                      Main Points Discussed                                  Recommendation/Action  
     Follow-up (if needed) 

Parks Commission Minutes Page 2 September 14, 2011 

information at Halloween in the Harbor. 
     Austin Estuary Park Update City Administrator Karlinsey explained that the 

$525,000 grant includes funds for design, 
engineering and construction. 
 
Commission Chair Tarabochia mentioned his 
concern about all the work and plantings that 
had been previously installed on Parks 
Appreciation Day. 
 
Commission member Perrow would like to see 
the path be natural and not concrete. 
 
Jim O’Donnell, 4220 35th Avenue, Gig Harbor 
– mentioned that Quaking Aspen would be a 
good addition to the landscaping. 

 

     Donkey Creek Park Update City Administrator Karlinsey reviewed City 
Council’s direction for the project was a one-
way street on North Harborview and Austin 
Streets, a one-way bridge over the creek, and 
two-way street on Harborview Drive. 

 

     Wilkinson Farm Park Trail The draft conceptual plan was reviewed by the 
Commission and some suggestions for 
changes and additions were made including:  
having a trail go all the way around the pond, 
including the entire property which goes up the 
hill above Cushman Trail and beyond the 
pond, the restoration areas, and the existing 
trail in the wetland area.  City Administrator 
Karlinsey would like to see all of the current 
trails shown on the map, including the trails 
through the holly orchard.   

Parks Commission members should submit 
comments so they can be forwarded to 
consultant. 

     Maritime Pier Update City Administrator Karlinsey explained that the 
bid had been awarded for construction of the 
parking lot, that the art donation had been 
presented to Council, that the City received a 
State Grant for the pier and the Fishermen’s 
Club donated $50,000. 

 



 
           
          Topic / Agenda Item                                      Main Points Discussed                                  Recommendation/Action  
     Follow-up (if needed) 

Parks Commission Minutes Page 3 September 14, 2011 

     Cushman Trail Update City Administrator Karlinsey gave an update on 
Phase 3 for which the City has just received a 
$652,000 earmark.  He also hopes that the 
City will have an easement dedicated through 
the Haven of Rest property by the end of the 
year. 

 

     2012 Budget Update City Administrator Karlinsey gave an overview 
of the draft 2012 Parks Operating and Parks 
Development budgets. 

Budget comments should be submitted by 
September 29, 2011. 

     Parks Commission Process Commission member Perrow expressed his 
concern with the frequency of meetings and 
how the Parks Commission can stay relevant. 

City Administrator Karlinsey will discuss the 
review process for projects affecting City parks 
with the Planning Director. 

NEW BUSINESS:   
PenMet Advisory Board The City’s participation has been requested on 

PenMet’s update to their Parks, Recreation 
and Open Space Plan.   

Interest in being on the Advisory Committee or 
attending interest group meetings should be 
submitted to PenMet. 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   
PARK UPDATES   
NEXT PARKS MEETING:  October 5, 2011 @ 5:30 p.m. 
ADJOURN:  

 
MOTION:  Move to adjourn @ 7:10 p.m. 
 
Perrow / Cross – unanimously approved 

 



Page 1 of 1 

 

     

DATE: September 19, 2011 
TIME: 5:30 p.m. 
LOCATION: Community Rooms A & B 
SCRIBE: Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Councilmembers Kadzik, Malich, Payne, Conan, and Young.  
STAFF PRESENT:  Tom Dolan, Peter Katich.  Kim Van Zwalenburg from Dept. of Ecology  
 
 

INTRODUCTION 
After roll call, Planning Director Tom Dolan explained that the worksession was an opportunity 
for staff to present Council with an update on the comments from the Department of Ecology 
that are based upon the draft Shoreline Master Program submitted by the Planning 
Commission. He gave an overview of the future schedule leading up to the final adoption of the 
plan. Mr. Dolan stressed that there is quite a bit of information that may generate a number of 
questions and suggested meeting individually with Councilmembers so that they will be 
informed before the public hearings.  

Mr. Dolan presented a brief background of the process to date. He explained that Ms. Van 
Zwalenburg came to many of the meetings as D.O.E. support. He said that the Planning 
Commission has done a great job of addressing the guidelines to update the Shoreline Master 
Program and said that staff is asking for feedback on the plan and direction on how to approach 
the DOE comments.  He asked Senior Planner Peter Katich to present the information. 

Mr. Katich presented the summary of Department of Ecology Comments. He explained that the 
city’s consultant is the lead on updates to amendments to the SMP before it is sent back to 
DOE. The plan at this time is to incorporate DOE recommendations unless staff hears differently 
from Council. He said that as common issues arise, staff will keep Council apprised, adding that 
each issue and response by the Planning Commission has been clearly documented. 

Councilmembers asked for clarification on several of the DOE comments. Ms. Van Zwalenburg, 
Peter Katich and Tom Dolan responded to these questions. 

Mr. Dolan suggested a draft response to DOE recommendations to take to the public hearing in 
order to receive comments. Council concurred. Mr. Dolan explained that the goal is to have the 
draft SMP ready by November 7th.  

 
There were no further comments; the worksession adjourned at 7:07 p.m. 

GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL 
Shoreline Master Program Update Worksession   
MINUTES 

______________________________________________________________________________________

Consent Agenda - 2b
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Gig Harbor City Council Retreat 
September 23, 2011, 8:30 a.m. 

Community Room A/B 
 
 
Call to order: 8:35 a.m. 
 
Members Present:  City Councilmembers Ekberg, Franich, and Malich.  Councilmember Young joined the meeting at 8:45 a.m. and 
Councilmember Payne joined the meeting at 9:45 a.m.  Councilmembers Conan and Kadzik were absent.  Mayor Hunter was present via 
telephone for the entire meeting. 
 
Staff Present:  Rob Karlinsey, Mike Davis, Steve Misiurak, Dick Bower, David Rodenbach, Tom Dolan, Jennifer Kester, Barbara Tilotta, Marco 
Malich, Darrell Winans and Maureen Whitaker.  Emily Appleton joined the meeting at 10:30 a.m. 
 
After roll call, City Administrator Rob Karlinsey explained that the intent was to talk about items with an asterisk. He encouraged anyone who 
had an item that they would like added to do so. 
 
The group went through the list of objectives commenting and discussing the following: 
 
Administration / Finance 
   
1.  Activate the Hospital Benefit Zone.  Mr. Karlinsey stated that there is still work needed that includes amending the 30-year project list by 

the end of the year, which was originally adopted by Council in 2006. The 5-year project list needs to be revisited since a few conditions 
have changed that may change the priorities of the projects.  Both the 3-year project list and the 5-year project schedule will be discussed 
at a future Council meeting. Mr. Rodenbach stated that the first distribution of $298K is scheduled to be received on September 30 for a 
total of approximately $1.2M by the end of this year. The distribution will occur on a monthly basis.  A new fund has been set up.   

2.  GHHWA – Market Study.  Mr. Karlinsey referred to the April 19, 2011 memorandum to Council from Mayor Hunter whereby the Mayor 
recommended that the GHHWA as the lead, conduct professional market study that, both the scope and consultant for which would be 
pre-approved by the City. This market study would be a deliverable in the 2012 agreement with GHHWA. The Mayor and Mr. Karlinsey 
recommend that this study would not be paid for by the city.  Mayor Hunter recommended during the review of the 2012 budget review to 
identify what the city is getting for its $35K contribution. Mr. Karlinsey stated that the main tenet of the GHHWA is to empower merchants 
to solve their own problems, and the market study is a way to empower them to take action. Councilmember Malich requested that the 
study consider the impact of water-based tourists. 

3.  Budget.  Finance Director Rodenbach discussed the budget schedule, noting that on October 10 will be the rollout of the preliminary 2012 
budget to Council and the public.  Study sessions will occur on November 7 and 8 at 5:30 p.m. and the second reading for the passing of 
the budget is scheduled on November 28.  Councilmember Young was concerned about another dip in the economy and requested that a 
2% decrease is anticipated. Mr. Rodenbach stated that this has been taken into consideration and the 2012 budget has an ending fund 
balance of approximately $1.25M. 

C
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4.     Council Salary Commission.  Councilmember Malich requested this item be discussed and stated that Ordinance 1136 was adopted two 
years ago whereby a commission be formed to review/compare council’s salary. Councilmember Malich said with a better salary it could 
result in attracting a good cross section of society.  Discussion ensued regarding the reasons why the salary commission was no longer 
meeting, due to the economic downturn in 2009.  The commission was to meet every other year on or by April 30 beginning in 2010.  Mr. 
Rodenbach confirmed that the commissioned met twice and under Council direction, the meetings were suspended. Councilmember 
Malich stated that a small incremental increase was warranted due to the amount of time that each councilmember puts in. Many 
councilmembers agreed that while it would be nice to receive a little more compensation, the economic situation would send a poor 
message to the citizens and would rather see the commission suspended. There was discussion about the legality of suspending the 
commission 
Recommendation: Follow up with the City Attorney if it is necessary to amend Ordinance 1136 to give Council the authority to suspend or 
discontinue the meeting of the salary commission.   

5.      Form a Transportation Benefit District.  The formation of a voter-approved transportation benefit district was discussed which would allow 
for additional monies for street maintenance and street capital improvement projects. Staff recommended that formation of the District be 
timed more closely to when the City Council would bring a sales tax proposition to the voters. Mr. Rodenbach stated that the projects or 
work must be identified in the comprehensive plan.  Councilmember Young disagreed with the comprehensive plan stipulation.  
Recommendation: Mr. Rodenbach would work with Attorney Scott Snyder to flesh out the details and stipulations.    

 
 

Building / Fire Safety 
1. Temporary Building Inspector Position.  As outlined in a September 13, 2011 memorandum prepared by Dick Bower to Rob Karlinsey, Mr. 

Bower explained the increase in building permit activity and year-to-date revenue comparisons for 2010 and 2011 are up compared to last 
year and revenues in 2010 exceeded 2006 revenues. Mr. Bower was asked how many inspectors were in his department and he stated 
that he currently has one temporary building inspector, one assistant building official and himself.  Mr. Bower discussed the upcoming large 
projects and the need for this additional help. Mayor Hunter stressed that building volumes can go up and down quickly and recommended 
keeping a close watch as the end of six months approaches as revenue and activity could be down and the need for the temporary 
inspector would not be warranted. Rob Karlinsey said that he would need to discuss the temporary position with the employee guild. 
Councilmember Ekberg said this should be discussed further at budget time and other measurables should include customer wait time and 
the length of time it takes to issue a building permit. Councilmember Malich said not to exclude a part-time or ¾ time position. 
Recommendation: Monitor closely, position will be dependent on permit activity.   

 
 

Planning 
1. C1 Text Amendment.  Tom Dolan notified Council that the Public Hearing scheduled for September 26 was cancelled because the 

applicant withdrew their application. Councilmember Franich stated that he sees some inconsistencies and would like the Council to 
revisit the idea of building size limits.  Councilmember Malich agreed that the overall building size regardless of use should be reviewed. 
Councilmember Ekberg said that this had already been looked at and there is already a limit on retail.  Mr. Dolan said that the MultiCare 
building is approximately 100 sq. ft., met the design guidelines, and added the larger the building, the more departure from the design 
guidelines will occur.  

C
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2. Permit Extension Ordinance.  Mr. Dolan discussed the stimulus ordinance passed by Council approximately two years ago.  Many land 
use permits are set to expire in November 2011. At the last Planning & Building Committee meeting, they were asked to consider 
recommending to the full Council another two-year extension. The original proponent of this amendment was requesting a five-year 
extension, but Council may wish to consider a two-year. The Shoreline Master Program would allow for vesting and the Planning 
Department is working with Engineering to determine if the changes in the Stormwater Manual would vest under the old stormwater 
regulations. Councilmember Ekberg was interested in its legality and recognized that it may be an incentive to move forward. Mr. Dolan 
further stated that staff would bring this to Council for a first and second reading in October recommending a two-year extension.   
Recommendation: Bring back an ordinance that mirrors the ordinance adopted in 2009 for a first and second reading in October.  Discuss 
vesting issues and time extensions of one year, two years, and five years. 

3. Text Amendment Priority List.  Mr. Dolan discussed the current Planning Commission Work Program and went over the work items 
completed.  There was a lengthy discussion about the need for a Sub area Plan initiated by Councilmember Young.  He was concerned 
that it was not on the long-term list.  Mr. Dolan stated that what was needed was a comprehensive view basin plan, and staff did not have 
the expertise to do it.  To have such a plan would cost in the range of $150K - $250K and due to budgetary constraints, was eliminated.  
Councilmember Young suggested that it be moved up on the list and done incrementally instead of a big plan and further stressed that 
building size is an issue and should not be a low priority. Councilmember Young also mentioned the need to review regulations in the 
City’s employment district zone. Councilmember Ekberg agreed that with the budgetary constraints the city should look at the downtown 
core, which is the most pressing.   
Recommendation: Mr. Dolan stated that they will continue this discussion at the Planning and Building Committee and bring to full 
Council.  Councilmember Payne stated that he would like to look at the staff’s priorities. 

4. FEMA National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) & NMFS Biological Opinion.  Mr. Dolan presented an overview of the emergency interim 
ordinance that will be presented to Council on September 26 to adopt interim development regulations relating to development in the 
flood hazard and buffer areas as a result of the 2008 Biological Opinion issued by the National Marine Fisheries Service. Federal 
regulations are in effect that would require individuals to produce a habitat assessment for any ground-disturbing project in a flood plain 
area. A lengthy discussion ensued about maintaining eligibility in the National Flood Insurance Program and three options were 
discussed.  Compliance would also assure eligibility for the community to buy flood insurance.  Option 2 was the least onerous for the 
community, which requires the city to bundle all of the city’s environmental plans, including shoreline regulations to FEMA for review and 
approval.  This was sent to FEMA at the end of June however we have not received FEMA’s comments yet. 
 

Police 
1. South Sound 911 Agency.  As discussed at the last retreat, a Federal requirement to move from the narrowing VHF bands in 2012 and 

jurisdictions in Pierce County are looking for a way to develop a standalone system.  Chief Davis explained that the South Sound 911 
Initiative will go to the voters on November 8.  If passed, this proposal will raise the sales tax in Pierce County by 1/10th of 1 percent.  This 
money will be bonded to pay for upgraded radios, two dispatch centers for Fire and Police, and contribute to the operating budget of this 
new emergency communications network. If this initiative does not pass, the city will have to cover the costs necessary to upgrade the in-
car and portable radios to become compatible with a proposed 700 MHz radio system. Chief Davis also explained that the city will also be 
faced with paying a proportional share of the costs associated with building the 700 MHz radio system infrastructure.  The $250K that the 
city pays currently for LESA services will go towards the new organization, which should be lower than we currently pay. Chief Davis 
asked Council for their support. 

C
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Recommendation: Chief Davis will present a resolution of support at the October 10 Council Meeting. 
 

Court 
1. Court Update / Passports.  Stacy Colberg, the new Court Administrator gave an update of the Court and the transitioning of the old staff 

and recent hire of Sarah Green.  Bringing back passport services was discussed at length. Ms. Colberg stated that the plan for 2012 is to 
bring back passport services slowly for one day per week by appointment, based upon demand. Renewals would most likely be the bulk 
of the work.  Mr. Karlinsey was asked what the anticipated revenue would be realized. Mr. Karlinsey stated that, based on the City’s prior 
experience with passports, it would be within the $20K-$30K range as it gains its footing.  Councilmember Payne asked against what 
costs with adding this additional workload to staff.  Several councilmembers requested more factual data before the decision was made to 
bring back these services. Council was concerned with raising the expectation level of the public with limiting this service to one day per 
week by appointment only.  
Recommendation: Staff will provide more supporting data at the Budget Worksession and further discuss the 1-day limit/30 minute appt. 
  

Public Works 
1. All-Way Stop at Harborview/Stinson Intersection. Councilmember Franich requested to discuss this item.  Mr. Karlinsey stated the 

purpose for leaving this on the list was to let Council know that staff is working on this and will have intersection counts later this year.  
Councilmember Payne asked if less restrictive options have been looked at.  Councilmember Franich was in favor of moving the 
crosswalk further down that he felt was consistent with the Green Book, which states that mid block crossings can be a good solution 
under certain conditions.  

2. Rosedale Sidewalk Gap. There was discussion about how the HBZ funds are spent, specifically on first year projects.  Mayor Hunter said 
that he wanted to review the project list again and take a hard look at the Lochner Report and make sure that we have a viable project list. 
He cautioned against taking on any projects that are marginal.  Councilmember Payne stated that the city should have clear criteria and 
believes this project is a real stretch and the grant should not be the motivation. Senior Engineer Emily Appleton said that the TIB grant 
for the Rosedale sidewalk project can carry into 2013 through the end of the year. 
Recommendation: The Five-Year HBZ Project List will come back to Council for review. 

 
Parks  
1. Sidewalks at Eddon Boat Area.  Councilmember Franich discussed an inexpensive option to realign the sidewalk next to the telephone 

pole for better pedestrian connectivity.  Councilmember Payne agreed and stated that the city has spent a great deal of money on a 
Master Plan that we should be congruent with. He further added that we should begin developing within this Plan.  Mr. Karlinsey said that 
the city’s consultant, Anchor is working on the design of the beach area.   
Recommendation: Mr. Karlinsey said that there could be a tie-in as requested by Councilmember Franich and will provide Anchor’s latest 
rendition to the Operations Committee at the next meeting. 

2. Crescent Creek Play Structure.  Mr. Karlinsey discussed recently meeting with the Parks Commission on the replacement of the Big Boat 
play structure. The current structure would be replaced and would include a “boundless” component; the swings would also be replaced. 
The concept is for the city to contribute $100K for one-half of the cost and the rest of the monies will come from donations for a total 
amount of $200K. Mr. Karlinsey stated that there is a good volunteer group that is making good in roads.  

C
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Recommendation: The overall concept will be discussed at the Joint Parks Commission / City Council meeting in October. Upon approval 
by the Council, the volunteer committee will continue with their fundraising. 

3. Maritime Pier.  Councilmember Young stated that he had discussions with Dave Morris and other stakeholders about the long-term 
concept and their concerns that the city’s short-term plan may thwart the overall long-term plan. Councilmember Payne also expressed 
concern that the city has changed its tactic as well as concerned that we are going to build something that doesn’t meet the needs of the 
community.  He questioned whether the city needs to revisit who on the behalf of the city is in direct contact with the regulators. Mayor 
Hunter stated that we would discuss this further with the city’s consultant.  Councilmember Young was in favor of doing that is again 
expressed concern that we may have gotten off track and the concept may be detrimental to the maximum long-term use.  
Councilmember Ekberg said that he thought the plan was to have a drive-on pier, which would be available to the public.  Councilmember 
Payne suggested to get the project’s long-term concept permitted but don’t build right away.  Mr. Karlinsey stated that when the 
replacement pier was approved by the City Council, the question was asked of the consultant whether the replacement pier would 
preclude future uses or extensions of the pier. The answer received back then was no, the replacement pier design would not preclude 
future uses. Mayor Hunter stated that the city’s goal is to get something in place, then come back with a design that incorporates some of 
the stakeholders suggested uses. Concerns were expressed by staff regarding permitting and environmental concerns.  The city is 
permitting the pier under a maintenance and repair project and will be required to cover the existing footprint.  Discussions on the ramp 
placement and future improvements ensued.  
Recommendation: Staff to ask consultant what were his discussions with the regulators and check back with Council. Staff should also re-
discuss the pier plans with stakeholders.  

 
Wastewater System 
1. Lift Station 4.  To date the city has 30% design with the onsite option. Mayor Hunter was concerned that the structure will overwhelm the 

park, and directed staff to come back with other options. 
 Recommendation:  Mr. Karlinsey said that he was not sure how it will come back, but to stay tuned. 

 
 
The meeting adjourned at 11:35 a.m. 
 
             Respectfully Submitted: 
 
 
 
                   
             Maureen Whitaker, Asst. City Clerk 
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          Kristine Nyberg, Career & Technical Education Program Administrator 
          14015 62nd Ave NW 
          Gig Harbor, WA 98332 

          253‐530‐1077   fax 253‐530‐1085       nybergk@psd401.net  

September 21, 2011 

To Our Partners in the Gig Harbor – Key Peninsula Community: 

The Peninsula School District has been conducting a review of the KGHP Radio Station. As part of that review, we 
have invited representatives from local government agencies, parks and recreation entities, corporations, and 
emergency management groups to be part of a KGHP Community Forum. Upon their advice we ran a survey to 
gather feedback on whether or not this community wants a radio station. Results showed a very strong “yes” with 
over 50% rating it as “essential” to this community. Emergency management and disseminating news to the 
community were at the top of the rating list. After establishing the need for local radio, the forum next addressed 
how to establish a sustainable funding model and one that reflects the original goals of community involvement. A 
sub‐committee was tasked with drafting a Cooperative Agreement to facilitate this process. 
 

KGHP is public radio and provides a public service. When KGHP first started operating in 1988, a Citizens Start‐Up 
Task Force formed to pledge financial support. The total committed that year was $20,028 (documentation is 
attached). Former station manager, Leland Smith, has described a more detailed history, which I am also attaching 
for your reference. Underwriting efforts to collect funds in the past few years, however, have only been in the 
ballpark of $3‐5,000. The Peninsula School District is facing a budget crisis and needs to ask you, as a community, 
to revisit the commitment to pledging financial support through an inter‐local Cooperative Agreement. This 
agreement is representative of approximately 50% of the annual maintenance and operating costs to keep KGHP 
on the air. These run about $45‐50,000/year and include licensing fees, web streaming, engineer oversight, legal 
counsel, and retaining the station manager. Ten partners each contributing $2,500 would get us in that ballpark of 
a 50/50 partnership (for maintenance alone). These costs do not include the educational radio broadcast program, 
nor do they account for replacement and upgrade for technology equipment and transmitter replacement, or any 
other long range planning. Underwriting efforts by the station manager and by the KGHP‐PC Foundation would still 
continue for those goals. 
 

Peninsula School District cannot fund the operational costs of KGHP alone; the only other options are to go dark or 
sell the station, which could be detrimental in the event of a major emergency. In the ice storm of 1996, KGHP was 
the only point of contact in this area to disseminate local information to members of this community. It is apparent 
that our local businesses, parents, and government agencies see a critical value to have a local voice through 
community radio. We now need to move forward with a reasonable budget model that allows us to plan 
responsibly, and we hope you will be a part of that with a minimum annual contribution of $2,500!  
 

If you have questions, please contact Superintendent Terry Bouck, Technology Director JB Fitzpatrick, or myself; 
and please let us know if you would like us to come personally speak to your organization. 
  
Sincerely,  

 
Kristine Nyberg 
Peninsula School District 
Career & Technical Education Program Administrator 
(253) 530‐1077  
nybergk@psd401.net 
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KGHP COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT  
2011-2012 

Peninsula School District and the Gig Harbor-Key Peninsula Community 
 
 
This Cooperative Agreement is the result of a community forum representing various local 
businesses and government agencies that value the continued on-air operation of KGHP. These 
include: 
 
Peninsula Light Company 
The City of Gig Harbor 
Pierce County Fire 
CenturyLink 
Franciscan Health System 
PenMet Parks 
KeyPen Parks 
Key Peninsula Community Council 
Key Peninsula Lutheran Fish Food Bank 
Peninsula School District 
 
This agreement establishes the value of the radio station to this community and creates a 
sustainable model to share expenses of keeping it on-air. It is separate from additional 
fundraising efforts of underwriting or the non-profit foundation. 
 
This will be an annual agreement of $2500 from October 1st to September 30th. An organization 
may enter in to this agreement throughout the year and will be entitled to the benefits identified 
in the agreement thereafter. 
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KGHP COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT 
2011-2012 

Peninsula School District and the Gig Harbor-Key Peninsula Community 
 

BACKGROUND: KGHP is a public radio station licensed to the Peninsula School District. It 
has traditionally served two main goals: offer an educational training environment for students, 
and provide the region with local emergency information and news to the community. Since the 
inception of the radio station it has been the understanding amongst the original founders (school 
district and local organizations) that the community would be an important partner in supporting 
the operational costs of the radio station. In the past, financial support has been through 
underwriting. This model is unreliable in terms of budget planning, and has only contributed a 
small percentage to the cost of operation, as well as exhausting the time allotted to the Station 
Manager. 
 
RATIONALE (STATEMENT OF NEED): Peninsula School District can no longer solely 
fund the radio station. KGHP is public radio and serves the community in a variety of ways. The 
costs addressed in this agreement are the maintenance and operation costs that are in addition to 
the educational programs offered to students. These programs are supported through a separate 
funding source. 
 
PURPOSE: To create a sustainable model that supports the maintenance costs of operating the 
radio station. These costs include license fees (FCC, web streaming, music, etc), engineering and 
attorney fees, and costs to retain a station manager.   
 
OBJECTIVE: To formalize an agreement whereby we share the financial support of KGHP; to 
keep the radio station operating and providing emergency information and news to the 
community.  
 
OUTCOMES:  
1) Meet the financial costs of maintenance and operation so KGHP can stay on the air. 
2) Allow the Station Manager to focus on growth, technology and equipment replacement, and  
    other financial goals of the station. 
3) Enhance the communication network between key partners, especially in the event of an  
    emergency. 
4) Create a central voice for the community. 
 
BENEFITS TO PARTNERS: 
1) Partners will receive all the benefits of a top tier level underwriter as identified in the  
    underwriter packet. 
2) All partners will be mentioned in all KGHP station identification announcements. 
3) Representation on KGHP’s Cooperative Partnership Forum; your organization will have a   
    “voice!” 
 
TIMELINE: This agreement shall be for a period of one year, October 1st  - September 30th, and 
may be renewed annually.  
 
AMOUNT: Partners agree to a minimum annual investment of $2500. 
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AUTHORIZING SIGNATURES 
 

This Cooperative Agreement is made for October 2011- September 2012.  
 
 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Peninsula Light Company 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Police Department, City of Gig Harbor 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Fire Marshall, City of Gig Harbor 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Pierce County Fire (Fire District 5) 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Pierce County Emergency Management 
 
 
______________________________________ 
CenturyLink 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Franciscan Health System 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Organization: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Organization: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Organization: 
 
 
 

 
 
______________________________________ 
PenMet Parks 
 
 
______________________________________ 
KeyPen Parks 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Key Peninsula Community Council 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Key Peninsula Lutheran Fish Food Bank 
 
 
______________________________________ 
PEP-C 
 
 
______________________________________ 
KGHP-PC (Foundation) 
  
 
______________________________________ 
Peninsula School District 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Organization: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Organization: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Organization: 
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Towslee, Molly

From: Karlinsey, Rob
Sent: Friday, October 07, 2011 2:54 PM
To: Conan, Paul; Ekberg, Steve; Franich, Jim; Hunter, Chuck; Ken1barb@harbornet.com; Paul 

Kadzik; Payne, Tim; Young, Derek
Cc: Bower, Dick; 'Angela S. Belbeck'; Towslee, Molly
Subject: FW: AGC Input on Gig Harbor Fire Sprinklers Ordinance
Attachments: Fire Sprinkler Ordinance Letter to Council October 5 2011.pdf

See below and attached. 
 

From: Tim Attebery [mailto:tattebery@agcwa.com]  
Sent: Friday, October 07, 2011 1:13 PM 
To: Karlinsey, Rob 
Subject: AGC Input on Gig Harbor Fire Sprinklers Ordinance 
 
Rob, 
 
I’ve sent other e‐mails on this topic, but I would like to associate the AGC with the letter attached.  Furthermore, I live in 
Gig Harbor and sadly count way too many “For Lease” signs in windows and on the roadway.  Of all the points made in 
the letter attached, the best is the fact you are putting our community at a competitive disadvantage.  
 
Tim Attebery, Southern District Manager  
Associated General Contractors of Washington 
 



DONKEY CREEK HOLDINGS, LLC 

PO Box 245 
Gig Harbor, WA 98335 

(253) 851-9309 
FAX (253) 851 -6475 

October 5,2011 

City of Gig Harbor 
Mayor and City Council 
3510 Grandview Street 
Gig Harbor, WA 98335 

RE: PROPOSED FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM ORDINANCE 

Mayor and City Council: 

As stated in my September 22nd letter, we are strongly opposed to the proposed fire sprinkler 
ordinance. The requirements are vague, onerous, costly and the benefits overstated. 

The IBC and IFC do not see the need to  make this a life safety or property protection 
requirement, nor do well over 90% of the jurisdictions in the State of Washington. It is truly 
beyond reason to suggest a 5,000 square foot warehouse, regardless of use or structure type, 
be mandated to have fire sprinklers when the City of Gig Harbor doesn't see the need of such a 
system for themselves. 

In this time of economic challenges, such a new requirement would stifle growth, jobs and 
place Gig Harbor a t  a competitive disadvantage. With countless local jurisdictions in 
Washington State not penalizing businesses and property owners with these added costs, you 
would be discouraging businesses from relocating here and property owners from building or 
making improvements to their property. 

Consider the case of an existing building in which a business needs more space and can do so by 
adding a mezzanine within an existingfootprint and separated fire area. For example within a 
fire separated space just below or anywhere above 5,000 sq. ft., by adding a small mezzanine 
the requirement would be triggered, even though the fire separated area - walls, floor, roof - 
remain exactly the same. This type of minor improvement is often used to keep growing 
businesses from moving away, but facing this costly requirement it would in most cases no 
longer be feasible. 

Furthermore, as stated "regardless of type or use" the property owner must provided fire 
sprinkler protection, even for the lowest levels of risk. The impact of this extends as far as 
requiring fire sprinklers for an open on all sides, outdoor, covered, play area of 5000 square 
feet or more. Obviously this is unreasonable, as it does not take into account the use, type of 
structure or levels of risks. 



Should a prospective tenant require a minor change in order to occupy a space, the property 
owner would be faced with costly improvements or risk losing the tenant. Standard and 
reasonable tenant improvements easily had throughout the Puget Sound would become vastly 
more expensive in Gig Harbor. Most likely the property owner would have to  say no thanks 
and wait for another tenant, while letting the business locate elsewhere, depriving our 
community of economic growth and jobs. 

As a center for emergency management, public safety and other vital community resources, the 
Gig Harbor Civic Center, should have fire protection far beyond nearly every structure in town, 
and obviously considerably more than small warehouses and office buildings. Before you 
decide to place these restrictions on others, evaluate protecting the entire community by 
installing a fire sprinkler system throughout the Civic Center. Once that has been done, then 
evaluate placing these onerous restrictions on the entire community. 

The suggested benefits of this ordinance are far outweighed by the direct cost to business, 
property owners, and the overall economic impact to the community. We ask that you reiect 
this ordinance. 

Sincerely, 

Michael Perrow 
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